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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD PANEL

PRE-HEARING CONFERENCE

--------------------- x Docket No.

IN THE MATTER OF: 52-12-COL

NUCLEAR INNOVATION 52-13-COL

NORTH AMERICA LLC : ASLBP No.

(South Texas Project : 09-885-08-COL-BDO1

Units 3 and 4)

--------------------- x

Wednesday, March 28, 2012

Via teleconference

The above-entitled matter came on for

prehearing conference, pursuant to notice, at 9:30

a.m.

BEFORE:

MICHAEL M. GIBSON

GARY S. ARNOLD

RANDALL J. CHARBENEAU

Chair

Administrative Judge

Administrative Judge
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1 P RO C E E D I NG S

2 9:35 a.m.

3 CHAIR GIBSON: Good morning. This is

4 Judge Gibson. On the line are Judge Charbeneau, and

5 also with me here is Judge Arnold, and John Esser, our

6 law clerk. Could I please have announcements of

7 counsel?

8 MR. FRANTZ: This is Steve Frantz and

9 Stephen Burdick from Morgan Lewis representing the

10 Applicant.

11 MR. SPENCER: This is Michael Spencer and

12 Andrea Silvia representing the NRC staff.

13 MR. EYE: Good morning, this is Bob Eye

14 and Brett Jarmer for the interveners.

15 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay, great. Do we have a

16 court reporter with us?

17 COURT REPORTER: Yes I'm here.

18 CHAIR GIBSON: Perfect, okay, thank you.

19 Well, I think this will probably be a relatively short

20 call and then we may need to have a follow-up of a

21 little more length.

22 But what we're interested in exploring

23 today is the possibility of going ahead to proceed to

24 hearing on the Foreign Ownership, Control and

25 Domination contention. And I'd like to now, first of
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1 all, if everyone is agreeable to proceeding on that.

2 MR. FRANTZ: This is Steve Frantz. The

3 NRC staff and the Applicant are still in discussions

4 regarding foreign control and the content of our

5 application. We did submit a proposed revision back

6 in February. But we still expect further requests for

7 information from the NRC staff.

8 There is a possibility that we'll be

9 amending our application to account for the staff

10 positions and the RAIs. Therefore, I think it's

11 probably premature at this point to go to hearing

12 while the content of our application and the NRC staff

13 position is still in flux.

14 CHAIR GIBSON: Is it your view that --

15 (Call interrupted)

16 MR. FRANTZ: -- staff with respect to the

17 contention.

18 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Do you have some

19 idea of when you would expect those discussions and

20 exchanges of information to be completed, so that we

21 can have this thing ready to proceed.

22 MR. FRANTZ: Michael Spencer is probably

23 better to answer this so we are waiting for additional

24 RAI that we expect to receive from the staff and the

25 staff does obviously control that right now.
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1 CHAIR GIBSON: Mr. Spencer?

2 MR. SPENCER: Yes, Your Honor. The thing

3 that we've received, we've received several updates to

4 the application. The latest one was in late February.

5 We are considering that update and we are in the

6 process of coming up with an RAI to ask the Applicant

7 for additional information.

8 Dependent upon the responses to the RAI,

9 we may need further interactions with the Applicant or

10 maybe even, potentially the small RAIs, to complete

11 our review. It would be speculative to try to

12 identify a date when we might complete our review at

13 this time.

14 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Well, I guess are we

15 talking days, weeks, months, years, what are we really

16 talking about? I understand that you don't want to

17 get nailed down to a specific date. But can you at

18 least give us some sort of time frame that we're

19 looking at here?

20 MR. SPENCER: Your Honor, can I go on

21 mute? I have a project manager here I'm going to

22 consult with.

23 CHAIR GIBSON: Sure. Go ahead and put us

24 on mute.

25 MR. SPENCER: Your Honor, this is Michael
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1 Spencer.

2 CHAIR GIBSON: Just a minute, Mr. Spencer.

3 Okay, yes, go ahead, Mr. Spencer.

4 MR. SPENCER: So we believe that the

5 process of acting RAIs, getting responses and

6 evaluating those would take months. And then we would

7 have to decide what our position is and if we agree

8 with the Applicant that there was not an FOCD issue

9 anymore. Then we would draft an SER, or in this case,

10 a portion of an SER that would conclude that.

11 On the other hand, if we concluded that

12 they did not comply with FOCD, we might issue a letter

13 much like the one we issued in December, explaining

14 why we did not believe they'd comply with FOCD.

15 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Mr. Frantz, do you

16 have anything else to add to what Mr. Spencer just

17 said?

18 MR. FRANTZ: No we don't.

19 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Mr. Eye, do you

20 have, Mr. Jarmer and do you have any views about what

21 you've just heard?

22 MR. EYE: Yes, actually I think we do have

23 a few. Obviously we're not party to some discussions

24 between staff and Applicant. We've not been apart of

25 that and I guess traditionally we don't really expect
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1 to be.

2 But on the other hand, it is our

3 contention. And we are only in a position now to

4 react to whatever staff and Applicant may do. So to

5 the extent that we are essentially awaiting something

6 from staff and/or Applicant.

7 We understand that that process may take

8 awhile and we will exercise due patience and wait for

9 that to happen. On the other hand, to the extent that

10 this is the process that's been engaged by staff and

11 Applicant is intended to somehow resolve the

12 contention.

13 My sense is that the sooner the

14 interveners have some involvement with that, probably

15 the better. If only to give us an idea of the

16 progress and the nature of the potential remedy here

17 or resolution I should say.

18 So to that extent, we are willing to

19 accede to whatever time the staff things it needs in

20 order to get itself in a posture to take a position on

21 whatever the Applicant does to amend its application.

22 And again, I think to the extent that

23 there is a willingness, and we understand it's

24 probably a gratuitous willingness on the part of staff

25 and Applicant to share in what they're doing, we would
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1 appreciate that. But we also understand that if they

2 decline we'll just deal with whatever they come up

3 with later, which is what we've done in the past in

4 this docket.

5 CHAIR GIBSON: Well, fair enough. I think

6 perhaps it might be appropriate to have a status

7 report in perhaps 90 days. Would that be acceptable,

8 Mr. Spencer?

9 MR. SPENCER: Yes, Your Honor.

10 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Perhaps we could get

11 a status report from you in 90 days. And we'll get an

12 order out to that effect today. And we'll just expect

13 to hear, then in 90 days, where we are.

14 If the Applicant and the staff are

15 completely at loggerheads and you all are not going to

16 make any progress, we might as well go ahead and set

17 this for hearing.

18 On the other hand if you are having

19 meaningful discussions that could address the concerns

20 that are involved here, probably not in a way that

21 they're going to completely satisfy Mr. Eye and his

22 clients, but at least that will hopefully address the

23 concerns that were in contention. Then that would be

24 a positive development and would enable us to avoid

25 having to have a hearing on this.
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1 So if all parties are agreeable, I would

2 suggest then that we get a status report from the

3 staff in 90 days. But hold on just one second, let me

4 confer with my colleagues here to make sure that we're

5 on the same page of the same hymnal. Just a minute,

6 please.

7 Yes, we're fine with that. So all the

8 board members are fine with that. So let's get a

9 status report in 90 days and we'll see where we are at

10 that time. Is there anything else while we're all on

11 the phone together that needs to be brought to our

12 attention? Mr. Frantz?

13 MR. FRANTZ: Nothing from us.

14 CHAIR GIBSON: Mr. Spencer?

15 (Audio difficulty)

16 CHAIR GIBSON: Mr. Spencer, for some

17 reason we can't hear you.

18 MR. SPENCER: Can you hear me now?

19 CHAIR GIBSON: No, can't hear you now.

20 Feel like I'm in one of those Verizon commercials, you

21 know. You may just have to pick up your phone. There

22 may be something wrong with your speaker phone.

23 Mr. Spencer, if you're talking we can't

24 hear you. While you're trying to figure out your

25 problem, let me ask Mr. Eye, is there anything else
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1 you need to bring to our attention?

2 MR. EYE: No, Your Honor.

3 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Mr. Spencer and Mr.

4 Frantz are fine where we are. Mr. Spencer, can you

5 talk yet?

6 OPERATOR: Your Honor, Mr. Spencer has

7 disconnected.

8 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Well, there you have

9 it. I think we probably won't take that personally.

10 Let's hold on just a second.

11 OPERATOR: I think he's rejoining, Your

12 Honor. Can you standby just one moment, please?

13 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay, thank you.

14 OPERATOR: Mr. Spencer?

15 MR. SPENCER: Yes.

16 OPERATOR: Yes, your line is open again.

17 MR. SPENCER: Okay, thanks.

18 CHAIR GIBSON: Mr. Spencer, we can hear

19 you now.

20 MR. SPENCER: Yes. For some reason the

21 phone I was using went on the blink and just stopped

22 working. So a point that I was going to make is that

23 if we send out a letter to the Applicant in a few

24 months time that states that they do not comply with

25 FOCD, there still may be a possibility, depending upon
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1 the reasons given for us, that they could address our

2 concerns.

3 So it may not be clear that, even if we

4 send out a letter, that we're necessarily still at

5 loggerheads. And we also have a concern that we be

6 allowed to finish our SE before we go to hearing, so

7 that we can complete our SER on issues and not have

8 that delayed by the necessity to prepare testimony.

9 CHAIR GIBSON: Well, to me you're talking

10 about two separate questions. One of them has to do

11 with the fact that you may still be at loggerheads

12 with the Applicant in 90 days.

13 That's okay if you are. Just let us know

14 that. It doesn't mean you all still won't resolve

15 your issues, but at least let us know that. Because

16 we're basically just waiting for you all.

17 The second thing though, I think you

18 raised, is whether you should finish the SER before we

19 even address this issue. And I think, you know, we

20 can talk about that at a subsequent time.

21 But we're talking about, I think a very

22 discreet issue that could be addressed and resolved,

23 and there's no real reason to tie it up with the rest

24 of the safety matters, as best as I can tell.

25 And under the recent Vogel decision in
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1 2007, it's pretty clear that if there is a safety

2 issue that is distinct, you don't need to wait for all

3 of the safety studies to be completed.

4 So we can address that issue at a

5 subsequent time. But I think let's focus right now on

6 getting the 90 day's report in. That will allow you

7 all to hopefully get to a point where you all can

8 either say we can agree or we can agree to disagree.

9 And we'll know whether we need to proceed to hearing

10 on this or whether we don't.

11 And moreover, at that point, I guess we

12 can decide if there is some compelling reason to hold

13 off on trying the Foreign Ownership, Control and

14 Domination issue until all of the safety studies have

15 been completed. But again, we can address that at

16 that time.

17 At this point it doesn't seem to me that

18 there is much that we can accomplish until we know

19 whether you all are going to reach an agreement on

20 this or not.

21 MR. FRANTZ: Hey, Judge Gibson, this is

22 Steve Frantz. And we fully endorse what you have

23 said. We would agree with you that once the

24 discussions with the staff has been completed, either

25 positively or negatively, we would then be prepared to
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1 -go to hearing. And we do not believe that it's

2 essential to have the entire SER complete at that

3 time, since this is a very discreet issue.

4 CHAIR GIBSON: Thank you, Mr. Frantz. Let

5 me just ask you while I have you on the phone here,

6 Mr. Eye. I assume you agree with Mr. Frantz?

7 MR. EYE: I think we do. Again, as it

8 turns out we're sort of only peripherally important to

9 this process right now.

10 CHAIR GIBSON: Yes.

11 MR. EYE: Even though it's our contention

12 and we would certainly like to litigate it out to its

13 logical and legal conclusion.

14 CHAIR GIBSON: Sure.

15 MR. EYE: We know that there's a process

16 that's going to go on that was going to, you know,

17 we're not going to get an invitation to. And we'll

18 just have to catch up whenever it is at a point when

19 staff and Applicant want to make us part of that

20 process.

21 And that's the way this has unfolded in

22 the past and we've dealt with it. So I think that

23 that's probably okay.

24 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay. Fair enough. Well,

25 I think we'll proceed on this basis. We'll look
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1 forward to hearing from you in 90 days, Mr. Spencer.

2 And we will get a order to that effect out today.

3 If there is anything else, please notify

4 Mr. Esser and we're always happy to visit with you

5 guys on the phone. Is there anything further, Mr.

6 Frantz?

7 MR. FRANTZ: No.

8 CHAIR GIBSON: Mr. Eye?

9 MR. EYE: No, sir.

10 CHAIR GIBSON: Mr. Spencer?

11 MR. SPENCER: No.

12 CHAIR GIBSON: Okay, well, thank you and

13 have a good day.

14 (Whereupon, the meeting in the above-

15 entitled matter went off the record at 9:54 a.m.)
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